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The Corporate Services, Human Resources and 

Information Technology Departments continue to 

play a vital  role in ensuring that the organisation 

can respond to the  requirements of the 

organisation as it implement s the Governments 

roadmap for reopening society and business  with 

Phase 2 expected to commence on the 8 th  of June. 

 

Governance and Oversight Meetings  

The Council continued to engage with the Elected 

Members through governance and oversight 

virtual meetings which were held on the Microsoft 

Teams platform throughout the month of 

May.  Below are a list of the virtual governance and 

oversight meetings held:   

 

11th  May   Members of the County Council  

14th  May   Members of the Swords/Balbriggan / 

Rusk-Lusk Area Committee  

18th  May    Members of the Howth -Malahide Area 

Committee  

28th  May    Members of the Blanchardstown -

Mulhuddart/Castleknock/Ongar Area                                                 

Committee  

 

The main topics discussed at these meetings 

related to:  

 

o Finances of the Council  

o Re-starting the economy  

o Housing matters / Delivery update  

o Business Continuity during the CoVid19 

pandemic  

o Works Programme 2020 - update  

o Physical and Social Distancing proposals  

o Planning matters relating to the specific 

Area Committees  

o Sutton SHD 

o Churchfield Link Road, Mulhuddart 

ɀ Part VIII 

 

Throughout June, the Council will continue to hold 

virtual oversight and governance meetings with it Ʌs 

Members of the County Council, the Area 

Committees and the Strategic Policy Committees 

as well as further information briefings as required 

for the Membe rs. 

 

In addition to this, a physical meeting of the County 

Council will take place on 19 th  June to facilitate the 

statutory business of the Council as well as the 

election of the new Mayor and Deputy Mayor as 

part of the Annual General Meeting.  

 

Corporate Services - Major Emergency 

Management - Response to Covid 19  

 



 

 

The Major Emergency Planning  Structures in place 

within the Council continue to  provide the 

framework within which the CouncilɅs 

Departments adapt and update business 

continuity plans . 

Business Continuity Plans continue to be  used to 

prioritise critical services, to channel and re -assign 

resources and ensure continuity of service for the 

public . This process has also e nable d management 

to ensure exposure of staff is minimised through  

significant levels of remote -working and facilitatin g 

social distancing within the organisation . 

The Major Emergency Eastern Region Steering 

Group , including representatives from the 

management of Dublin, Wicklow and Kildare Local 

Authorities, the Fire Services of those Local 

Authorites, An Garda Síochana and the HSE , 

continue to meet  regularly  with a view to co -

ordinating services, activities and to  ensure that 

activities across the region are informed by and in 

line with the national measures. The group is 

Chaired by AnnMarie Farrelly, Chief Executive and 

is serviced by FingalɅs Corporate Services 

Department.  

 

The Chairs of the Regional Groups represent the 

Regions at the National Steering Group  that 

ensures that the decisions of Government an d 

best practice approaches are implemented  and 

informed by what is taking place at local level . 

 

Locally, Fingal County CouncilɅs Management Team  

met 3 times a week for the month of May  and 

otherwise as required.  

Senior Staff  are updated daily and are briefed at 

weekly meetings . 

Briefings with the Corporate Policy Group  are 

scheduled weekly  and otherwise as required and 

Members are given weekly updates by the Mayor 

and Chief Executive and otherwise as necessary.  

HUMAN RESOURCES 

The most recent  Guidance and FAQs for Public 

Service Employers during COVID -19 In relation to 

working arrangements and temporary 

assignments across the Public Service  issued on 

the  22nd of May 2020 . One of the key principles 

contained in the document regarding who should 

attend the workplace states that ɄThe civil and 

public service must show leadership and support 

those members of society who need to attend the 

workplace outside the home by enabling as many 

of their own employees to continue working from 

home for as long as possible. Ʌ 

 

Having regard to the guidance from DPER a  variety 

of working arrangements including working from 

home, shift arrangements (early morning starts, 

late evening shifts), weekend working and 

staggered rosters conti nue to be available to staff 

with a view to ensuring that social distancing and 

national health protection guidance can be 

followed  aswell as enabling the private sector to 

return to work.  

Staff are kept up to date on relevant Government 

directives and are provided with  useful 

information through text alerts and a dedicated 

staff information webpage.  

The HR Department is co -ordinating the Public 

Service Temporary Assignment Scheme  under 

which staff deemed  as available for reassignment 

are directed to register for potential temporary re -

assignment to other parts of the public sector.  

Salary and wages related payments continue to be 

paid without interruption . 



 

Strong  relationships with Unions  locally  and 

regular dialogue has assisted the organisation 

greatly to transition to new working arrangements 

and implementation of the required measures , 

and this will continue throughout the 5 phases of 

the GovernmentɅs roadmap. 

The co-ordination of responses and management 

of human resource issues through relationships 

with our colleagues in neighbouring Local 

Authorities, the Local Government Management 

Agency, the Departments of Housing, Planning & 

Local Governement and Public  Expenditure and 

Reform continues to ensure the best possible 

service is provided.  

In responding to the challenges brought by Covid -

19 the Training & Development  section has been 

working hard to adapt and enhance the CouncilɅs 

training programme to facilitate new ways of 

working.  From the outset of the pandemic the 

Human Resource Department produced a full 

catalogue of free e -Learning resources for all staff 

covering a wide range of topics from professional 

and personal development to resilience and well -

being.  

Many of the CouncilɅs structured training 

programmes have now moved to online platforms 

and courses are well underway. The feedback from 

our colleagues has  been positive and staff are 

quickly adapting to the new classroom 

environment. The Training & Development team 

will continue to work with all its training providers 

to facilitate, where practicable, the moving of 

courses to online delivery.  

The CouncilɅs Recruitment  processes which had 

been held in abeyance for a period of time during 

the crisis are now also back up and running.  

Health & Safety Unit  (HSU) 

 

The Health & Safety Unit has played a significant 

role in the CouncilɅs response to Covid-19. Various 

Standard Operating Procedures (SOPɅs) have been 

developed and are continuously being reviewed as 

advice changes. A detailed risk assessment  was 

prepared which identified the hazards and 

associated risks with Covid-19 within FCC and 

suitable controls  were built on the advice offered 

by the HSE and the Centre for Disease Control and 

Prevention .  

 

Under the phased return to work beginning on 

May 18th  induction packs were prepared for those 

staff returning to their actual workplace , 

occupational first aiders , compliance officers , staff 

visiting and entering sites to carry out works , FCC 

staff working at close quarters and staff dealing 

with contractors .   

 

The HSU has now moved into a phase of 

monitoring Covid -19 compliance within FCC and a 

number of compliance inspections have been 

carried out.   

Customer Services  

The Council remain s open for business and the 

Customer Care Agents continue to resolve queries 

as the first point of contact by phone and email . 

 

The CCU have answered 20, 982 calls since going 

off site at Easter up to the 3 rd  of June. 

Approximately 853 calls were made to the 

Community Call line during this time, 

approximately 340 of which were requests for 

assistance. 

For the month of May  alone the CCU answered  

12, 394 calls.  



 

A significant number of calls received by the CCU 

are for the  Cash Office and the Council is in t he 

process of providing an online payments facility for 

all services and it is expected that this will be 

available in the coming weeks  

As part of the GovernmentɅs Roadmap for Re-

opening, the CouncilɅs Planning counters re-

opened on the 27 th  of May on a limited basis in 

both County Hall and the Civic Offices.  

In the interest of public health and in order to 

ensure that social distancing guidelines are 

maintained, it will be limited to current p lanning 

files which will be available for viewing on an 

appointment only basis.  

Whilst we continue to encourage the public to view 

files online via our website, 

https://www.fingal.i e/view -or -search-planning -

applications , if they wish to view a file, they can 

contact customercareunit@fingal.ie  to be allocated 

a date/time to attend the counter.  

CRM 

Staff continue to work on the Customer 

Relationship Management System (CRM)  and issue 

responses to Councillors representations and 

complaints submitted by the public.  

 

Councillors Representations  by Month  

 

Month 

                 

Representation 

 
January   399 

 
February  328 

 
March  257 

 
April  292 

 
May 476 

 
 

 

 

The month of May had a total of 476 

representations with 465 (98%) replied to within 

the  target deadline .  

 

Facilities Management  

Our Building Facilities  team , along with the  

Architects , Health and Safety and HR departments 

are examining  and working through the 39 

different floor plans on which our pre -COVID-19 

operations were carried out  to ensure physical 

distancing guidelines are applied to ensure staff 

are protected when they do return  to work. It is 

expected that 40 to 50% of desks  can be used  at 

any given time  due to the 2 metre  rule. The focus 

will remain on office work being done remotely 

where possible.  

 

There have been some very visible alterations 

made to the Corporate offices as a result of the 

current public health emergency. Notices and 

signage emphasising the requiremen ts to 

maintain physical distancing of two metres, 

cough/sneeze etiquette and washing your hands 

have been placed around the offices. A large 

number of sanitary gel dispensers have also been 

fitted at locations throughout the buildings, as well 

as supplied to offices, and changes have been 

made to the access points around the offices to 

minimise surface contact points.  

 

At the customer care reception areas and in the 

staff restaurants perspex screens have been 

erected in order to  assist in protecting staff from 

possible infection, with suitable floor markings to 

indicate the two metres distance.   

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.fingal.ie/view-or-search-planning-applications
https://www.fingal.ie/view-or-search-planning-applications
mailto:customercareunit@fingal.ie


 

 
 

The message for everyone is, please adhere to the 

public health guidelines . 

 

Increased cleaning programmes  continue to be  

implemented in Corporate Buildings to  ensure 

they can  be used safely by staff and public  

attending arranged appointments . Arrangements  

continue for staff access to buildings from 6am to 

midnight to ensure that the various flexible 

working arrangements tha t have been put in place 

for staff can function.  

 

Information Technology   

The Information Technology Department has 

spent the last month consolidating the major 

changes that were rolled out in March and April, 

planning for the next rollout of laptops, Mic rosoft 

Teams and email migration to the cloud.  In 

addition, work on systems for the ReStart Grant is 

ongoing.  We are also delighted to have initiated 

the Smart Balbriggan district which will support the 

objectives of Our Balbriggan.  

 

ReStart Grant  

The IT Department has been working with the 

Economic, Enterprise and Tourism Department to 

implement and integrate systems to enable the 

ReStart Grant for small businesses.  This includes a 

system to enable online applications for the grant 

and integration  of that online application system 

with the CouncilɅs Commercial Rates and Financial 

systems.  

 

Remote Working  

 

At the time of  writing approximately 60% of staff 

have been equipped with laptops  ɀ a 326% 

increase on pre -COVID period. A programme is 

now under way that will rollout full  digital remote 

access for all remaining office staff including 

laptops, Microsoft Teams and cloud email.  

 

MS Teams has proven invaluable in enabling the 

Council to continue to operate effectively while 

staff are working remotely with 1,390 virtual 

meetings held in the month of May as illustrated in 

the graph below.  

  

 

 

Service Desk 

There has been  a significant  increase  in the  

number  of  tickets  logged  with  the  IT Service Desk 

during  the  current  crisis with  4,130 tickets  logged  

from  16th  March  to  31st May.  The highest  number  

of  tickets  have been  for  Email and Citrix  ɀ 

 

Email 1,359 tickets  33% 

Citrix  502 tickets  12% 

 

Projects  

The IT Department has received forty new IT 

project requests since the start of 2020 ɀ eight of 

these as a result of  COVID19.  Seventeen projects 

have been completed so far this year, including five 

COVID19 projects.  

 

Smart Balbriggan ɀ A Smart Dublin District  

 

 

 



 

Balbriggan is set to become the first ɄSmartɅ town 

in Ireland. Smart Balbriggan will look at how smart 

city technologies can improve life in Balbriggan for 

its residents, businesses and visitors.  The smart 

district will trial and test technologies and 

inn ovative initiatives to improve quality of life and 

service delivery for the community.  

 

A smart district under the Smart Dublin 

programme is a strategically selected geographical 

location where targeted smart city region projects 

are implemented. Smart di stricts are developed 

through a partnership model which brings 

together industry, academia and citizens, and are 

anchored by the local authority in partnership with 

Smart Dublin.  

 

 

 

In 2019, more than 25% of Balbriggan residents 

took part in a public engagement on the future of 

Balbriggan resulting in the publication of ɈOur 

Balbriggan 2019 ɀ 2025 Rejuvenation Planɉ, setting 

out an ambitious vision for Balbriggan.  To support 

the deli very of this plan the Economic Enterprise 

and Tourism Department, the Our Balbriggan 

Team, Digital Fingal and Smart Dublin have 

partnered together to develop Smart Balbriggan, a 

new and exciting Smart District programme.  

Smart Balbriggan is also strategic ally aligned to the 

Fingal Digital Strategy 2020 ɀ 2023, which is due for 

publication later this month.  

 

*SAVE THE DATE* 

A webinar will be held on the 25th June at 10am to 

explore the topic of Smart Towns and Cities, Smart 

Dublin Districts and the develop ment of the Smart 

Balbriggan District.  Details of the webinar will be 

circulated on Fingal County Council social media 

channels.  

 

COMMUNICATIONS 

 

The Communications Unit, along with the three 

other Dublin Local Authorities, implemented a co -

ordinated Communications Plan around the 

dedicated times for Cocooners in our Parks. A 

comprehensive social media campaign was 

initiated, supported by radio and print advertising 

as well as extensive media coverage in both 

broadcast and print outlets.  

The Communications Unit also worked with the 

Events Department, which co -ordinated an online 

June Bank Holiday activities and events 

programme on Facebook channel. T he Unit 

assisted with the filming of many of the segments 

featured across the five day event, as well as 

scheduled posts on social media channels.  

Social Media Support  

Support across social media channels for a range 

of departments continued to be a focus for the 

Communications Department featuring a range of 

issues such Litter, Bathing Waters Public 

Consultation, Cruinniu na nOg, Social Distancing, 

Recycling Centres and ɈLetɅs Stay TogetherɅ.   

Videos 

Among the videos produced during the month by 

the Commu nications Unit were weekly Message 



 

from the Mayor on a range of topics including 

Housing, LEO Fingal, Cocooners in the Parks and 

Community Call. A series of videos for Age Friendly 

Fingal were also produced.  

Social Media  

Social media channels continued t o attract record 

numbers with Twitter receiving 1.4m impressions 

during May with a 1.4 per cent engagement rate. 

Our followers on Twitter also exceeded 18,000 

during the month of May, while our Facebook 

posts reached 906,138 people.  
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EVENTS 

 

CRUNNIÚ NA NÓG 2020 

 

 

Log onto www.facebook.com/Fingalcoco  for 

competitions and prizes in many events including 

Music Videos , Hip Hop Dancing and Double Dutch 

Skipping.  

ONLINE EVENTS 

Events Office, in partnership with various other 

departments, just completed the 3 rd  of their online 

events. As part of the program me planning for 

Events, an outside radio broadcast will be 

develop ed to be carried on several stations for our 

seniors. This will be a combination of phone in, 

requests, messages and live music.  

 

FESTIVAL OF FINGAL 

Currently in the pipeline is 31 Days of an online 

Festival of Fingal. This daily social media campaign 

will  be key to promoting Fingal and all it has to offer 

from a domestic Tourism market and forms part of 

our economic recovery strategy as the tourism and 

hospitality sector re -open in line wit h the national 

Road Map for reopening society and 

business.   Collaboration with the members of the 

chambers of commerce will be ongoing to animate 

this space.  

HERITAGE PROPERTIES 

 

RE-OPENING OF CATERING SERVICES  

 

 
 

http://www.facebook.com/Fingalcoco


 
 

 
 

In line with phase 1 of the Governm ent road Map 

with regard to easing Covid19 restrictions, which 

comm enced on 18 th  May, take -away catering 

services from the on -site coffee shops have now 

re-opened in Malahide, Newbridge and Ardgillan 

Demesnes.  

 

UPDATE ON WORKS TO HERITAGE PROPERTIES 

Newbridge and Ardgillan Roofs - Following 

completion of a risk assessment  by the Architects 

Department, design team consultants will now be 

formally appointed to advance this project.  

Malahide Castle ɀ Design team consultants will be 

formally ap pointed this month in respect of 

boiler/heating upgrade works.  

Howth Courthouse ɀ In line with governments  

Phase 1 easing of Covid restrictions on 18 th  May, 

the contractor for the refurbishment of the 

courthouse to house the tourist office and provide 

add itional community space, has re -commenced 

work on site. A revised programme of works  to be 

submitted to the Council.  

Skerries Martello Tower ɀ A feasibility report was 

completed in 2019 to redevelop the Red Island 

Martello Tower at Skerries as a visitor at traction.  

A specification is now being developed, in order to 

proceed to detailed de sign tender stage, involving 

the following elements:  

- The stabilisation of the tower, both 

externally and internally  

- The fit out of the interior space as an 

interpretative centre/exhibition space.  

 

 Swords Castle ɀ Works to the front perimeter of 

the castle  are currently out to tender. These works 

include:  

- The extension of floodlighting the castle 

walls to include the newly -revealed East 

Wall and Tower facing North Street.  

- The area to the front of the Chapel to be 

cordoned with pre -cast concrete benches, 

wit h timber slats for seating, as well as a 

number of pre -cast planters.  

A loose yellow, quartz grit to be laid on the 

perimeter ground surfaces in front of th e Chapel 

and the East Wall, to provide a tidy and uniform 

finish.  

 

 TOURISM 

Fingal Food Tourism    

 

This campaign has been the focus of the main 

marketing activity during lockdown as we continue 

to promote local producers offering online sales, 

Fingal restaurants promoting delivery or collection 

services and suggesting locally sourced recipes.  

 

We contin ue to: - 

Å build the Fingal Food Story, profile local food 

producers and reflect on food experiences 

available in Fingal once lockdown ends.  

Å build t he social and online profiles which have 

gained considerable followers  

Å develop content for the 

www.coastandfields.ie  website.  

 

Back to Business  

 

Liaison is continuing with Fáilte Ireland and local 

development groups on back to business 

opportunities and planning for the emergence of 

the industry out of lockdown.  

 

Social media marketing  

 

The social media proposals received for the 

promotion of tou rism, events and food tourism 

have been evaluated and a preferred service 

provider has been chosen. Events and Tourism are 

now working with the social media company to 

http://www.coastandfields.ie/


 
 

develop a  back to business strategy for the coming 

months.  

 

Work is continuing with Fin gal Dublin Chamber 

and its members on creating promotional content 

around the Ʉreopening businessɅ piece, this will 

include offers, suggested itineraries, competitions 

etc.  

 

Websites  

 

All websites are being reviewed to ensure they are 

Ɉon messageɉ as these will be the landing pages for 

social media Ʉcalls to actionɅ.  

 

LIAISON WITH FAILTE IRELAND 

¶ Fingal Food Project and future supports which 

may be available from the Food Touris m team  

¶ Recovery post lockdown - focus on the 

promotion of Taste the Island to the domestic 

market.   

 

RE-START GRANT 

Applications opened on Friday 22 nd May for the 

Restart Grant which will give direct grant aid to 

micro and small businesses to help them wi th the 

costs associated with either staying open or 

reopening and reemploying workers following 

COVID-19 closures.  

The Grant will be equivalent to the rates bill of the 

business in 2019, with a minimum payment of 

ɚ2,000 and a maximum payment of ɚ10,000. 

To avail of the Restart Grant:   

1. A business must have a turnover of less than 

ɚ5m and have 50 or less employees. 

2. The business must have suffered a projected 

25%+ loss in revenue from 1st April 2020 to 

30th June 2020.    

3. The business must commit to remain open or 

to reopen if it was closed.  The business must 

also declare the intention to retain employees 

that are benefitting from the Temporary Wag e 

Subsidy Scheme (TWSS). 

 

LOCAL ENTERPRISE DEVELOPMENT 

Local Enterprise Office Fingal

 
LEO Fingal continues to respond decisively to the 

impact of COVID -19 through the implementation 

of urgent and necessary actions, to support Fingal 

SME and Micro Enterp rise. 

 

Business Continuity Voucher (BCV)  

 

 
 

Until the 15th of May 2020, Fingal businesses 

impacted by the COVID -19 outbreak and seeking 

support to assist with continuing to trade could 

apply for a BCV. The voucher was valued at ɚ2,500 

and could be used by  companies and sole traders 

to develop short - and long -term strategies to 

respond to the COVID -19 pandemic. The goal of 

the BCV was to help business owners make 

informed decisions about immediate measures 

and remedial actions they could undertake to  

protec t staff and sales.  

 

LEO Fingal received 603 applications. All 

applications are currently being assessed and 

evaluated, a time -consuming process but one that 

is resulting in significant benefit to businesses 

approved for assistance.  

 

  



 
 

 

Trading Online Voucher (TOV) scheme 

 
 

As a consequence of the impact of COVID19, there 

has been a very steep rise in the numbers of small 

businesses moving online. LEO Fingal has been 

actively promoting the TOV scheme to encourage 

and enable this transition. Funded by DCCAE as 

part of the National Digital Strategy, the scheme 

supports small businesses to enhance their online 

offering.  

 

LEO Fingal hosted five national TOV webinars in 

May, attended by over 2,000 small businesses 

across Ireland. To da te in 2020, LEO Fingal has 

appr oved 110 TOV applications, with a further 196 

under assessment and applications continue to be 

received daily.  

 

Sport to Start -up Programme  

 

 
 

Following the success of the Ideas Generation 

workshop for high level sportspersons in January 

2020, LEO Fingal partnered with Sport Ireland in 

leading the inaugural Sport to Start -up 

programme, which kicked off on Monday 25 th  May 

2020. Fifteen high level sportspersons were 

selected for the programme.  

 

 

COVID-19 Loans 

LEO Fingal provides a loan scheme through its 

partnership with Microfinance Ireland. These are 

loans of up to ɚ50,000 with a six-month (0% 

interest) moratorium on repayments.  As 

businesses prepare for the reopening of the 

economy, there has been a signifi cant increase in 

applications for loans from bu sinesses that have 

difficulty raising finance from their bank. LEO 

Fingal currently has the highest levels of MFI 

Covid19 loan applications in the country, already 

13 applications have been processed and asses sed 

to date, of which 11 were approved. There i s a 

significant pipeline of further applications 

currently being assessed.  

 

Start Your Own Business (SYOB) 

During May, LEO Fingal has noticed an increasing 

renewed interest among people who wish to look 

into starting their own business despite COVID19.  

 

The 10-module SYOB programme  has been 

adjusted for online delivery and is now being rolled 

out from early June. It is designed to provide a solid 

grounding in how a business is set up. It will help 

participants to plan and prepare for a successful 

career i n enterprise and importantly will advise 

how to navigate this through the COVID19 era.  

 

 
  

 

Fingal Enterprising Women Network  

Fingal Enterprising Women Network provides 

learning and networking opportunities for women 

in business and enterprise. Delivery o f weekly 

online Fingal Enterprising Women networking 

events continues. Four online networking events 

took place in May with over 600 female 

entrepreneurs in attendance.  



 
 

 

New #RestartF ingal Webinar Series  

 

 
 

As the economy begins to open up, a new series o f 

webinars of interest to local SMEs has been 

launched by LEO Fingal with the theme ɈRestart 

Fingalɉ. The first one ɀ featuring executive sales 

coach Sean Weafer  will take place on Wednesday 

10th  June. 

 

Business Clinics and Mentoring  

Clinics and mentoring continue to be offered over 

the phone and online to help individuals respond 

to the disruptive impact on business due to COVID -

19.In May 2020, 10 business clinic  days were held, 

offering advice to 84 Fingal businesses. In addition, 

32 businesses were assig ned a Business mentor.  

 

 

LEO Fingal COVID-19 Training Update  

LEO Fingal continues its delivery of programmes to 

support SME and Micro Enterprise clients through 

the current challenges. Programmes currently on 

offer include pertinent topics such as:  

¶ Open Your Business Safely Post Lockdown  

¶ Financial Action Planning Post Lockdown  

 

The demand for these courses has been 

substantial with all scheduled courses booking o ut 

rapidly. Additional programmes continue to be 

organised to meet the demand.  

 

 

 

 

National Stu dent Enterprise Programme (SEP)  

Despite the cancellation of the SEP final in Croke 

Park due to the emergency, the judging process 

went ahead remotely. The national SEP final took 

place on the 27 th  May 2020. The following student 

enterprises represented Fin gal. 

¶ Junior Category  ɀ ɈCampo de Fioriɉ (Loreto 

School in Balbriggan).  

¶ Intermediate Category ɀ ɈCandle Holders 

Out Of Sustainable Equipment 

(C.H.O.O.S.E)ɉ (Edmund Rice College in 

Blanchardstown).  

¶ Senior Category: - ɈGlobenomicsɉ 

(Castleknock Community Col lege). 

 

LEAN Business Programme  

The Lean Business Programme is designed to 

encourage clients to adopt Lean business 

principles in their organisations to increase 

competitiveness. The next LEAN programme in 

2020 run by the four LEOs in the Dublin region wil l 

commence on Thursday 25 th  June. 

 

 

Local Enterprise Office Response: 

Communications  

 

 
 

For businesses currently affected by COVID -19, the 

Local Enterprise Office has compiled a useful guide 

on the supports and advice available. The website 

is updated con tinuously with new developments, 

so Fingal clients are encouraged to check back 

regularly.  ( www.localenterprise.ie/Response ). In 

addition, regular ezines are published and 

disseminated to over 7,000 c lients and other 

registered service users in Fingal. Each of the 

various social media platforms  are continually 

updated with important messages for SMEs 

concerning dealing with COVID -19.  

Details of the Business Restart grant are being 

widely disseminated via the LEOɅs comms 

channels.  

http://www.localenterprise.ie/Response


 
 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

 

Balbriggan Rejuvenation Strategy 2019 ɀ 2025 

 

 
 

A virtual meeting of the Balbriggan Leadership 

Group took place on the 14 th  May 2020 where the 

pillar chairs for the Local Economy, Public Realm, 

Educatio n, Training & Employment & Community 

Affairs & Integration shared local responses to the 

public health restrictions arising from COVID -19. 

 

A draft schedule of communications was agreed 

for the latter half of June, to mark the one year 

anniversary since th e Rejuvenation PlanɅs 

launch.  The campaignɅs aims are to (a) State 

progress, current position and future intent and (b) 

Strengthen citizen engagement.   Amongst  the 

events agreed to mark the occasion will be an 8 

page brochure on the current position and f uture 

developments, which will be  delivered to every 

household in Balbriggan, a Video, a Webinar and 

Community Engagement initiatives celebrating the 

resilience  of the community and inviting citizens to 

bring forward solutions to make positive change in 

their communities on how the town transitions 

during and post COVID -19. 

 

The meeting welcomed the announcement of 

BalbrigganɅs inclusion in Phase ϥϥ of the EU URBACT 

Programme along with nine other European large 

towns.   The meeting also welcomed the news th at 

Balbriggan will be DublinɅs newest Smart District - 

Smart Balbriggan will join Sandyford, Docklands & 

DCU to be launched in June 2020.  

Property & Industrial Development  

 

Both the Property Services and the Industrial 

Development Sections are working to maintain 

services under current restrictions while adhering 

to social distancing requirements. Staff in these 

Sections are primarily working remotely to 

progres s property and industrial development 

matters and are attending the office on a 

staggered basis and only as business requires. 

Telephones have been diverted to Council mobile 

phones where possible and staff remain available 

and contactable via email for an y enquiries or 

matters arising.  

 

Local Development  

 

Fingal Local Community Development Committee  

The Fingal LCDC continues to oversee and 

administer the key areas of LEADER and SICAP and 

the various Local Development and Community 

Development funding prog rammes under its 

remit. The LCDC is also represented on the Fingal 

Community Call Forum and is s upporting many of 

the LCDC member agencies that are also members 

of the Community Call Forum, in the delivery of 

their programmes. The LCDC is also supporting t he 

work of the Community Call Forum through the 

Healthy Ireland Initiative with a number of proj ects 

in progress under that funding stream.  

 

SICAP    

 

As a result of COVID-19, the LCDC supported and 

endorsed a new SICAP Response Plan, which has 

been implemented by Empower and has been 

central in responding to emerging challenges in 

the community. A review of the SICAP budget for 

the remainder of the year  and the re -alignment of 

the programmeɅs actions is underway. ϥt is 

anticipated that this review will complete in July in 

line with guidance of the Department of Rural and 

Community Development and Pobal. It is expected 

that financial resources within the programme will 

be reallocated to support actions of most need for 

the remainder of the year.  

 

LEADER Programme  

 

The Fingal LEADER Programme continues to 

accelerate the funding of eligible projects in the 



 
 

administrative areas of Fingal, Dun Laoghaire 

Rathdown and South Dublin.    

 

 
 

 

The programmeɅs overall budget for supporting 

projects is ɚ4.777 million with ɚ4.304 million 

already committed to approved projects, leaving 

approximately ɚ473,000 remaining to support new 

projects to the end of 2020. The most recent 

Dublin Rural LEADER Action Group meeting was 

held by remote conferencing in April where ɚ1.72 

million was approved for 9 new projects in Rural 

Dublin. This included ɚ1.1 million approved in the 

Fingal area. 

 

In the programme to date, 73 project s have been 

approved with 51 in Fingal, 4 in Dun Laoghaire 

Rathdown and 17 in South Dublin. There is one 

project split across all three local authority areas 

which is a Community Re -wiling and Biodivers ity 

Training Programme.  

 

The pipeline of new projects to be brought to the 

LAG for consideration at its next meeting is strong. 

The Dublin Rural LEADER LAG is in the process of 

reviewing its Local Development Strategy and 

identifying funding remaining in t he LEADER LDS 

Budget that can be allocated for COVID -19 

Response and Recovery Projects in the rural areas. 

This review is to complete in June.  

 

Fingal County Council continues to deliver the 

financial and administrative oversight 

responsibilities for the a pproval and drawdown of 

LEADER funded projects followi ng the national 

transfer of the LEADER Article 48 Administrative 

Checks from Pobal to the Local Authority Sector. 

There has been no interruption to the delivery of 

the LEADER Programme or the Article 48  Checks as 

a result of COVID-19  

 

Social Enterprise Supports:  The Local 

Development Section continues to support the 

new shoplocal.irish website initiative, a social 

enterprise which provides an online service to the 

community highlighting businesses that provide 

delivery services locally.  

 

Enterprise Centre s 

 

Occupancy rates at the CouncilɅs three enterprise 

centres at the end of May 2020 were Drinan 84%, 

BASE 88% and Beat 88%. The three Enterprise 

Centres currently support 64 businesses.   A 

number of bus inesses in the Centres have been 

accommodated with ren t moratoriums, on a case 

by case basis, to help them through current 

cashflow difficulties and additional non -financial 

supports are also being offered. All three centres 

will be partially re -opening, w ith controlled and 

restricted access for tenant busine sses who use 

the common areas on the 8 th  June, in line with risk 

assessment recommendations and national 

guidelines. The centres are being re -configured 

and adapted to meet and this process will be 

ongo ing into the future. All HSE Guidelines are 

being foll owed. Tenant businesses and centre staff 

are still being encouraged to work remotely where 

possible.  

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  




